THE PATRIOT ACT

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Cary Stacy Smith is a Ph.D. candidate in psychology at Mississippi State University. His primary research interests include adolescent and adult psychopathy, as well as autism. He has over 50 publications and plans to work as a forensic psychologist upon graduation. He and Dr. Hung have been married for nine years.

Li-Ching Hung, Ph.D. is a professor at the Overseas Institute of Technology, located in Taijung, Taiwan, and an adjunct faculty at Kaplan and Walden Universities in the United States. Her primary research interests include counseling Taiwanese women considering divorce or those already divorced. She earned her Ph.D. in Education at Mississippi State and is working on her dissertation for her second doctorate in Counselor Education.

THE PATRIOT ACT

Issues and Controversies

By

CARY STACY SMITH, Ph.D.

Department of Psychology Mississippi State University Mississippi State, Mississippi

and

LI-CHING HUNG, Ph.D.

Professor Overseas Institute of Technology Taijung, Taiwan



CHARLES C THOMAS • PUBLISHER, LTD. Springfield • Illinois • U.S.A. Published and Distributed Throughout the World by

CHARLES C THOMAS • PUBLISHER, LTD. 2600 South First Street Springfield, Illinois 62794-9265

This book is protected by copyright. No part of it may be reproduced in any manner without written permission from the publisher. All rights reserved.

© 2010 by CHARLES C THOMAS • PUBLISHER, LTD.

ISBN 978-0-398-07912-3 (hard) ISBN 978-0-398-07913-0 (paper)

Library of Congress Catalog Card Number: 2009034768

With THOMAS BOOKS careful attention is given to all details of manufacturing and design. It is the Publisher's desire to present books that are satisfactory as to their physical qualities and artistic possibilities and appropriate for their particular use. THOMAS BOOKS will be true to those laws of quality that assure a good name and good will.

> Printed in the United States of America MM-R-3

Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication Data

Smith, Cary Stacy.
The PATRIOT Act : issues and controversies / by Cary Stacy Smith and Li-Ching Hung.
p. cm.
Includes bibliographical references and index.
ISBN 978-0-398-07912-3 (hard)–ISBN 978-0-398-07913-0 (pbk.)
1. National security–Law and legislation–United States. 2. Terrorism–United States. 3. Terrorism–United States–Prevention. 4. War on Terrorism, 2001– I. Hung, Li-Ching. II. Title.

KF4850.S63 2010 345.73'02–dc22

2009034768

This book is dedicated in loving memory of Elmer Smith. I miss you, Daddy.

PREFACE

Few legislative acts in American history have caused polarization, as did the United and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism, more commonly known as The Patriot Act. Depending upon which side of the aisle one leans toward, an American might have thought that the Patriot Act was the opening salvo of a plan to drive the country in the direction of a fascist dictatorship where civil liberties were withheld at gunpoint. On the other hand, if a person leaned in the opposite political direction, he/she might have seen The Patriot Act as a godsend in the fight against international terrorism, especially since al-Qaeda and other such groups did not fight by recognized rules; thus, the only way to win was to combat terrorists in a manner far removed from "acceptable" practices. Practices such as right to legal counsel and freedom from torture were only valid for American citizens, not aliens.

When writing this book, we strove to maintain a moderate tone, free from political bias, and the reader can judge for himself/herself to see if we succeeded. In the Introduction, we speak about the events that transpired on 9/11 and how we, as Americans, responded. Chapter 1 deals with the state of America before 9/11; Chapter 2 centers on how the U.S. changed due to 9/11, along with detail about the Foreign Intelligence Service Act of 1978; and Chapter 3 focuses how we, as Americans, view terrorism, and how similar legislative acts in American history were also full of controversy. Chapter 4 is the longest chapter in the book, and it is where we discuss the Patriot Act itself, with more detail for Titles 1 and 2 than the remaining Titles primarily because the first two Titles were the most contentious. Chapter 5 looks at how various groups and individuals viewed the Patriot Act and their means of changing it so America's civil liberties remain a hallmark of the United States, while Chapter 6 looks at Constitutional law to gauge whether the Patriot Act is legal or not. As the Patriot Act changed many existing laws, we have included a Glossary of Statutes that should help the reader if he/she sees something like 8 CFR Part 287.3(d) and is unfamiliar with Federal Law.

The Patriot Act has lost much of its "teeth" due to judicial intervention. It

would be a mistake, however, to assume that it will not rise again. If America suffers from no more terrorist attacks, the Act will stay on the books, but will remain below the radar screen. If we are attacked again and Americans are killed, a recrudescence will occur and many of the arguments presented herein will likely occur again.

C.S.S. L.C.H.

viii

INTRODUCTION

O n September 11, 2001, during the wee hours of the morning, nineteen individuals, each connected intimately with al-Qaeda,¹ hijacked four commercial jet airliners with the intent of killing Americans. Each individual team of terrorists included an individual who had received pilot training within the U.S. After boarding, the individuals smashed two of the airliners (American Airlines Flight 11 and United Airlines Flight 175) into the World Trade Center in New York City, both structures symbolic of American strength. Each tower (1 WTC and 2 WTC) had a jet careen into it, thus causing the complete disintegration of both buildings soon thereafter, with wide-spread destruction to nearby buildings.²

The captors smashed the third plane (American Airlines Flight 77) into the Pentagon (another edifice symbolic of American power), located in Arlington County, Virginia. On the fourth aircraft, both passengers and flight crew (United Airlines Flight 93) tried to regain control of their plane from the terrorists,³ resulting in the craft's crashing in a barren field in rural Somerset County, Pennsylvania.⁴

In addition to the 19 terrorists, 2,974 Americans perished as a consequence of the attacks, with one individual dying as a direct result of inhaling dust from the WTC collapse.⁵ As their bodies were never found, an additional 24 people were presumed dead, bringing the overall tally to 2,998, with the vast majority being nonmilitary personnel. The deceased were not only Americans; included in the dead were individuals from over 80 countries scattered around the globe.⁶

^{1.} See "Bin Laden claims responsibility for 9/11," CBC News (2004–10–29). Retrieved on 2008–01–08.

See Neilan, Terence (2001–09–11). "2 Planes Crash Into World Trade Center," *The New York Times.* See "The Attack Looms," *9/11 Commission Report.* National Commission on Terrorist Attacks Upon the United States (2004).

^{4.} Ibid.

^{5.} See Flight 93 Hijacker: 'We Have a Bomb on Board.'" Fox News (2006-04-13). Retrieved on 2008-02-23.

^{6.} See Hijacked Planes Used in Coordinated Attacks Upon New York, Washington." Fox News (2001-09-11). Retrieved on 2008-2-24.

The National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) stated that roughly 17,400 civilians were in the Twin Towers when the terrorists attacked; however, turnstile counts issues by the Port Authority suggested that 14,154 people were usually in the WTC by 8:45 a.m.⁷ Most of the individuals beneath the area of contact escaped before the buildings collapsed, along with 18 people that were directly stationed in the impact zone in the south tower.⁸ One thousand three hundred and sixty-six people perished that were located either on the floors, or directly above in the North Tower.⁹ The 9/11 Commission Report indicated that hundreds were killed at the moment of impact, whereas others were trapped, dying after the structures collapsed.¹⁰ In the South Towers, roughly 600 people were killed instantly, or were trapped at or above the floors of collision in the South Tower.¹¹

In addition to the 19 terrorists, 2,974 Americans perished as a consequence of the attacks, with one individual dying as a direct result of inhaling dust from the WTC collapse. As their bodies were never found, an additional 24 people were presumed dead, bringing the overall tally to 2,998, with the vast majority being nonmilitary personnel.

Approximately 200 people ended their lives by leaping from the towers as they burned, crashing onto the asphalt streets below and the rooftops of nearby buildings, hundreds of feet below.¹² Within each tower, some individuals above the point of impact struggled upwards, hoping to make it the roof, as they thought a helicopter might save them; sadly, once they made it, they found the doors solidly locked. Before 9/11, no plans existed for helicopter rescues for one reason: no one had ever crashed a commercial airliner into a building before. In addition, even if such plans had existed, smoke and ash prevented helicopters from rescuing anyone.¹³

The men and women in the Twin Towers were not the only ones killed; hundreds of fire and rescue workers died as well. The New York City Fire

^{7.} See Jason D Averill et al. (2005). "Occupant Behavior, Egress, and Emergency Communications," *Final Reports of the Federal Building and Fire Investigation of the World Trade Center Disaster* (PDF), National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST). Retrieved on 2008–05–20.

^{8.} See Jim Dwyer et al. (2002–05–26). "Last Words at the Trade Center; Fighting to Live as the Towers Die." *The New York Times.*

^{9.} See Eric Lipton, (2004–07–22). "Study Maps the Location of Deaths in the Twin Towers," *The New York Times.* Retrieved on 2008–2–11.

^{10.} See Heroism and Honor." National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States. U.S. Congress. (2004–08–21). Retrieved on 2008–05–20.

^{11.} See "9/11 Death Toll," CNN (2006, April 26). Retrieved on 2008-02-07.

^{12.} See Dennis Cauchon & Martha Moore (September 2, 2002). "Desperation forced a horrific decision," USA Today.

^{13.} See "Poor Info Hindered 9/11 Rescue," CBS News (May 18, 2004). Retrieved on 2008-2-22.

Introduction

Department lost 341 firefighters, as well as two paramedics.¹⁴ The New York City Police Department was also hurt: they lost 23 officers.¹⁵ The Port Authority Police Department lost 37 officers,¹⁶ whereas EMS companies lost additional EMTs and paramedics as well.¹⁷

The rules of engagement that existed on 9/11 were woefully inadequate in practically every aspect, but then, the idea that someone would fly a passenger airliner sounded more like a Hollywood epic of the Arnold Schwarzenegger type.

On September 11, the safety of American air space hinged on the cooperation of two vastly different agencies: the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) and North American Aerospace Defense Command (NORAD)–the former being civilian and the latter being military. The rules of engagement that existed on 9/11 were woefully inadequate in practically every aspect, but then, the idea that someone would fly a passenger airliner sounded more like a Hollywood epic of the Arnold Schwarzenegger type. In reality, what occurred after the attacks illustrated the fact that the FAA had never handled hijackers that wanted to destroy themselves, while NORAD had little idea how to handle commercial airliners that had been turned into weapons capable of killing thousands.¹⁸

NORAD did not receive confirmation to shoot down any other possible attackers until exactly 28 minutes after United 93 had crashed in Pennsylvania. Fighter jets raced into the air, but the operation, for the most part, was completely ineffective. The pilots had no idea regarding where to go or who their targets were, and though the shoot-down order had been received, the pilots were not informed. In any other circumstances, the situation would seem comical. Our elected leaders in Washington thought that F16s were circling the nation's capital, with specific instruction to obliterate any "hostile" fighters that might approach. The pilots were instructed to "take down" only the "ID type and tail" of any aircraft.¹⁹

^{14.} See Denise Grady & Andrew C. Revkin, "Threats and Responses: Rescuer's Health; Lung Ailments May Force 500 Firefighters Off Job," *The New York Times*, 2002–09–10.

^{15.} See Post-9/11 report recommends police, fire response changes. Associated Press. (2002–08–19). USA Today.

^{16.} See Police back on day-to-day beat after 9/11 nightmare, (2002–07–21). CNN. Retrieved on 2008–03–03.

^{17.} See Joshi Pradnya (2005–09–08). Port Authority workers to be honored. *Newsday*. Retrieved on 2008–02–20.

^{18.} See op cit, Averill No. 7.

^{19.} Op cit Dwyer, No. 8.

NORAD did not receive confirmation to shoot down any other possible attackers until exactly 28 minutes after United 93 had crashed in Pennsylvania. Fighter jets raced into the air, but the operation, for the most part, was completely ineffective.

The emergency response delivered on September 11 was strikingly similar to the one given by the national defense—it was a hodgepodge of improvisation. In New York City, various civil agencies attempted to keep some semblance of order. The New York City Fire Department, the New York City Police Department, the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, the employees and occupants of the buildings did their utmost to handle the results of something completely unimaginable occurring over a grand total of 102 minutes. Near the impact zones, the casualty rates approached 100 percent. Many individuals quick to arrive at the scene lost their lives trying to save others. Although no plans or preparations for such an event had been formulated, and while a unified command structure was not achieved, in many ways, the response to September 11 was a success. Communications among the agencies responding to the crisis was practically nil, but even so, approximately 100 of the thousands of individuals working below the impact zone made it out, though aided by emergency personnel.²⁰

The Pentagon experienced problems as well, especially in terms of command and control, but in general, the response there was effectual. In the nation's capital, an emergency response system entitled "The Incident Command System" prevailed over the intrinsic difficulties of a response across local, state, and federal jurisdictions.²¹

The United States responded by initiating the War on Terrorism, attacking and deposing the ruling junta in Afghanistan, the Taliban, due to their harboring al-Qaeda terrorists. More importantly, and the subject of this book, the U.S. enacted the Uniting and Strengthening America by Proving Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act–the Patriot Act. Other countries commiserated with America and they, too, initiated increased antiterrorism legislation and increasing law enforcement powers. Major financial centers, like the various stock exchanges shut down for almost a week, posting gigantic losses upon reopening, no more so than in the airlines and insurance industries. The city of New York's economy, espe-

^{20.} See Eric Lipton (2004–07–22). "Study Maps the Location of Deaths in the Twin Towers," *The New York Times.* Retrieved on 2008–1–15.

^{21.} See Heroism and Honor." National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States. U.S. Congress (2004-08-21). Retrieved on 2008-01-30.

Introduction

cially that of Lower Manhattan, ceased to function, as untold billions of dollars in office space was annihilated or damaged beyond repair.²²

The attacks not only affected the U.S.; the effects were felt worldwide. All across the globe, 9/11 was condemned, even from countries usually not on America's side. For instance, in France, America's most vitriolic ally in NATO, the nation's top newspapers and news organization wrote: "We Are All Americans" (Nous sommes tous Américains).²³ This good feeling of sympathy and understanding was not shared by everyone, however. In the Middle East, Palestinians danced in the streets upon word that America had suffered great losses due to the attacks.²⁴ Reports indicated that in China, communal displays of fervor for the attacks erupted spontaneously by Chinese students in Beijing, though it should be mentioned that the journalist writing the report was not in Beijing the day the demonstrations occurred; rather, he based his report on information gathered from his sources; moreover, the report was not filed until 2006.25 Interestingly, most political leaders throughout the Middle East, including Afghanistan, denounced the attacks. Iraq was a prominent exception, stating publicly that "the American cowboys are reaping the fruit of their crimes against humanity."26

In the Middle East, Palestinians danced in the streets upon word that America had suffered great losses due to the attacks.

The 9/11 Commission Report concluded that the hostility towards America, as exhibited by Khalid Sheikh Mohammed, the "principal architect" of the 9/11 attacks, originated "not from his experiences there as a student, but rather from his violent disagreement with U.S. foreign policy favoring Israel."²⁷ Similar rationale was shared by the two terrorists that rammed their respective planes into the World Trade Center: Mohamed Atta was portrayed as an individual who was "most imbued actually about . . . U.S. protection of these Israeli politics in the region." When someone asked Marwan al-Shehhi, the suicide pilot that flew into the second Tower, why he and Atta never laughed, he replied, ". . . How can you laugh when people are dying

^{22.} See Michael L Dolfman & Solidelle F. Wasser (2004), "9/11 and the New York City Economy," *Monthly Labor Review*, 127.

^{23.} International Reaction. September11News.com. Retrieved on 2008-02-08.

^{24.} See Mixed Response from Arab World (2001–9–11). BBC. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co. uk/2/hi/americas/1538861.stm on 2008–01–03.

^{25.} See S. P. Jehangir, R. Ciesinger, & M. Young (2006-9-10). 9/11: Five years later. World views of attacks varied. *San Francisco Chronicle*. Retrieved 02-02-08.

See Hendrik Hertzberg, (2006–09–11). "Lost love." *The New Yorker*. Retrieved on 2008–02–02.
 See National Commission on Terrorist Attacks Upon the United States (2004). "Chapter 5," 9/11 Commission Report, Government Printing Office. Retrieved on 2008–03–08.

in Palestine?"²⁸ In one account, Atta became a martyr as a response to the Israeli Defense Force striking at the beginning of Operation Grapes of Wrath.²⁹

Abdulaziz al-Omari, one of the terrorists aboard Flight 11 with Atta, stated in a video, "My work is a message to those who heard me and to all those who saw me, at the same time it is a message to the infidels that you should leave the Arabian peninsula defeated and stop giving a hand of help to the coward Jews in Palestine."³⁰

Abdulaziz al-Omari, one of the terrorists, said, "My work is a message to those who heard me and to all those who saw me, at the same time it is a message to the infidels that you should leave the Arabian peninsula defeated and stop giving a hand of help to the coward Jews in Palestine."

Law enforcement and intelligence organizations located throughout the world, in an effort of getting "tough" on terrorism, immediately arrested people branded as terrorists or possible terrorists with the express intention of destroying radical cells around the world.³¹ In America, this aroused controversy, as civil rights activists argued that customary constraints on federal surveillance, primarily dealing with the Counter Intelligence Program's (CO-INTELPRO) monitoring of public meetings were destroyed by the USA PATRIOT Act. The American Civil Liberties Union, the preeminent civil libertarian group in the U.S., wrote that specific civil rights guarantees were being abridged and nullified.

Located at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba, the U.S. opened a compound with the express purpose to hold individuals deemed illegal combatants. Various organizations in America and the world (the European Parliament,³² Amnesty International,³³ etc.) have difficulties regarding the legality of these detentions. After the attacks, more than 80,000 people, primarily Arab and Muslim immigrants, had biometric data taken and were registered due to the Alien Registration Act of 1940. More than 8,000 Islamic men were questioned closely, with 5,000 foreign nationals being held under Joint Congressional Resolution 107–40, which authorized military force "to deter and

xiv

^{28.} Ibid.

^{29.} Ibid.

^{30.} See "Al-Qaeda tape finally claims responsibility for attacks." *The Guardian* (2002–09–10). Retrieved on 2008–01–18.

^{31.} See "SE Asia unites to smash militant cells." CNN (May 8, 2002). Retrieved on 2008-03-10.

See "Euro MPs urge Guantanamo closure" (2006–06–13). BBC News. Retrieved on 2008–01–18.
 See "USA: Release or fair trials for all remaining Guantánamo detainees" (2008–05–02). Amnesty International. Retrieved on 2008–7–09.

Introduction

prevent acts of international terrorism against the United States."34

All action taken by the government in the days following 9/11 were eventually allowed under the USA Patriot Act, which is the subject of the present book.

^{34.} See "Authorization for Use of Military Force: Authorization for Use of Military Force (Enrolled Bill) *S.J.Res.23 One Hundred Seventh Congress of the United States of America*" (2001–09–21). Retrieved on 2008–04–03.

CONTENTS

	Pag	e
Preface		i
Introduction	ix	ζ
Chapter 1:	The U.S. before 9/11	}
	Counterterrorism before 9/11	5
	Federal Law Enforcement)
	FBI: Organization and Priorities)
	"The Wall"	
	Other Law Enforcement Agencies	7
Chapter 2:	Changes Brought About by 9/11	
1	Immigration	
	Amnesty for Illegal Mexicans	
	International Tracking Systems	
	Automatic Revalidation for Some Countries Was	
	Canceled	3
	No More J-Visa Waiver for Physicians	3
	The End of the Immigration and Naturalization	
	Service)
	Law Enforcement)
	Pen Registers	3
	Search Warrants	
	Terrorist Financing/Banking 42	
	The Foreign Intelligence Service Act of 197851	
	FISA Court	
	Resolving any Legal Infringements54	ł
	Terrorist Investigations Before FISA	
	Post FISA	
	Improvements on FISA	

Chapter 3:	Psychological Underpinnings
	Fear of Domestic Terrorism
	Psychological Response to Terrorism
	Polling Data
	Legislative Acts Similar in Scope to the Patriot Act
	Alien and Sedition Acts
	Habeas Corpus in the Civil War
	Lawful and Unlawful Combatants
	Japanese-American Internment
Chapter 4:	Titles of the Patriot Act
- 1	TITLE I: Enhancing Domestic Security Against
	Terrorism
	Section 101: Counterterrorism Fund
	Section 102: Sense of Congress Condemning
	Discrimination Against Arab and Muslim
	Americans
	Section 103: Increased Funding for the Technical
	Support Center at the Federal Bureau of
	Investigation
	Section 104: Requests for Military Assistance to
	Enforce Prohibition in Certain Emergencies
	Section 105: Expansion of National Electronic
	Crime Task Force Initiative
	Section 106: Presidential Authority
	TITLE II: Enhanced Surveillance Procedures
	Section 201: Authority to Intercept Wire, Oral,
	and Electronic Communications Relating
	to Terrorism
	Section 202: Authority to Intercept Wire, Oral,
	and Electronic Communications Relating to
	Computer Fraud and Abuse Offenses
	Section 203: Authority to Share Criminal Investi-
	gative Information
	Section 204: Clarification of Intelligence Exceptions
	from Limitations on Interception and Disclosure
	of Wire, Oral, and Electronic Communications 97
	Section 205: Employment of Translators by the
	Federal Bureau of Investigation
	Section 206: Roving Surveillance Authority under the
	Federal Intelligence Surveillance Act of 1978 98

xviii

Section 207: Duration of FISA Surveillance of
Non-United States Persons Who Are Agents
of a Foreign Power
Section 208: Designation of Judges
Section 209: Seizure of Voice-Mail Messages Pursuant
to Warrant 100
Section 210: Scope of Subpoenas for Records of
Electronic Communications
Section 211: Clarification of Scope
Section 212: Emergency Disclosure of Electronic
Communications to Protect Life and Limb 102
Section 213: Authority for Delaying Notice of the
Execution of a Warrant 102
Section 214: Pen Register and Trap and Trace
Authority under FISA 103
Section 215: Access to Records and Other Items
under the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act 104
Section 216: Modification of Authorities Relating to
Use of Pen Registers and Trap and Trace
Devices
Section 217: Interception of Computer Trespasser
Communications 106
Section 218: Foreign Intelligence Information 107
Section 219: Single-Jurisdiction Search Warrants
for Terrorism
Section 220: Nationwide Service of Search Warrants
for Electronic Evidence
Section 221: Trade Sanctions 108
Section 222: Assistance to Law Enforcement
Agencies
Section 223: Civil Liability for Certain
Unauthorized Disclosures
Section 224: Sunset
Section 225: Immunity for Compliance with
FISA Wiretap
TITLE III: International Money Laundering Abatement
and Financial Anti-Terrorism Act of 2001 110
Purposes of Title III
Subtitle A: International Counter Money Laundering
and Related Measures 112

Subtitle B: Bank Secrecy Act (BSA) Amendments
and Related Improvements
Subtitle C: Currency Crimes and Protection 122
TITLE IV: Protecting the Border 124
Subtitle A: Protecting the Northern Border 124
Subtitle B: Enhanced Immigration Provisions 125
Subtitle C: Preservation of Immigration Benefits
for Victims of Terrorism
TITLE V: Removing Obstacles to Investigating
Terrorism
TITLE VI: Providing for Victims of Terrorism,
Public Safety Officers and Their Families 135
Subtitle A: Aid to Families of Public Safety Officers 136
Subtitle B: Amendments to the Victims of Crime
Act of 1984
TITLE VII: Increased Information Sharing for Critical
Infrastructure Protection
TITLE VIII: Strengthening the Criminal Laws
Against Terrorism
TITLE IX: Improved Intelligence
TITLE X: Miscellaneous 149
Section 1001: Review of the Department of Justice 149
Section 1002: Sense of Congress
Section 1003: Definition of "Electronic Intelligence" 150
Section 1004: Venue in Money Laundering Cases 150
Section 1005: First Responders Assistance Act 150
Section 1006: Inadmissibility of Aliens Engaged in
Money Laundering 150
Section 1007: Authorization of Funds for DEA
Police Training in South and Central Asia 150
Section 1008
Section 1009: Study of Access
Section 1010
Section 1011: Crimes against Charitable Americans 151
Section 1012: Limitation on Issuance of Hazmat
Licenses
Section 1013: Expressing the Sense of The Senate
Concerning the Provision of Funding for
Preparedness and Response
Section 1014: Grant Program for State and Local

	<i>Contents</i> xxi
	Domestic Preparedness Support
	Section 1016: Critical Infrastructures Protection 151
Chapter 5:	Grumblings Across the Land 152
	Earliest Bills Initiated
	The Patriot Act Comes to Life 159
	Problems
	The EFF
	The Patriot Act Is Challenged 172
	Domestic Terrorists
	Seizure of Assets-Section 806 182
	Disclosure of Educational Records-Section 507 183
	Disclosure of Information from National Education
	Statistics Act (Section 508)
	Single-Jurisdiction Search Warrants (Section 219) 183
	Taxpayer Information
	Section 215
hapter 6:	The Law
	The Bill of Rights 187
	Amendments to the United States Constitution
	The Patriot Act and the First Amendment right
	to free speech
	The Fourth Amendment 191
	The Fifth Amendment 192
	The Sixth Amendment 193
	The Sixth Amendment Right to Counsel
	The Sixth Amendment Right to a Jury Trial
	The Eighth Amendment 197
	The Fourteenth Amendment
	Freedom of Information Act 199
-	
	Statutes and Laws Affected by the Patriot Act
•	
<i>dex</i>	

THE PATRIOT ACT

Chapter 1

THE U.S. BEFORE 9/11

I n order to understand the reasons for the Patriot Act, information concerning the months, weeks, and days leading up to 9/11 is required. One primary reason for the Act was the belief that the traditional way of conducting business had failed; thus, the need for the Patriot Act.

While what transpired on September 11 was a shock to most, it could not have been a surprise to everyone. Islamist extremists had stated many times their intent to kill as many Americans as humanly possible.³⁵ While the leader of al-Qaeda, Osama bin Laden, would not become the FBI's most wanted individual until the late 1990s, ample warnings from Islamists concerning what they would do had become commonplace.³⁶

While what transpired on September 11 was a shock to most, it could not have been a surprise to everyone. Islamist extremists had stated many times their intent to kill as many Americans as humanly possible.

As early as February, 1993, the World Trade Center was attacked by a group of individuals led by Ramzi Yousef, who tried to bring the WTC down by a truck loaded with explosives. Instead of the mass murder they planned, only six people were killed, though a thousand were wounded. Other plans included those devised by Omar Abdel Rahman, who planned to destroy both the Holland and Lincoln tunnels, as well as other famous landmarks; however, these plans never materialized due to the terrorists' being caught.³⁷

One famous incident, made into a famous Hollywood movie, occurred in October, 1993, when Somali tribesmen brought down several U.S. helicop-

^{35.} See Text of Fatwah Urging Jihad Against Americans. Retrieved on 2007-11-02.

^{36.} See Understanding Islamism, International Crisis Group, retrieved on 2008-04-08.

^{37.} See Simon Reeve (2002-06-27). The New Jackals: Ramzi Yousef, Osama bin Laden and the future of terrorism. Northeastern University Press.

ters, killing 18 soldiers and wounding 73, which is now known as "Black Hawk Down."³⁸ It later became known that the tribesman received substantial help and guidance from a very well-funded al-Qaeda.³⁹

In 1995, legal authorities in Manila found out that Ramzi Yousef planned on destroying approximately one dozen U.S. airliners as they flew over the Pacific.⁴⁰ In November, 1995, a car bomb detonated outside the building housing U.S. program director for the Saudi National Guard in Riyadh–five Americans were killed.⁴¹ In June, 1996, a truck bomb flattened Khobar Towers, an apartment complex home to many U.S. soldiers stationed in Dhahran, Saudi Arabia. Nineteen Americans were killed, but hundreds were wounded. Saudi Hezbollah, a terrorist organization that regularly received funds from Iran, were the culprits.⁴²

For many years, up until 1997, American intelligence saw bin Laden as a financier of terrorist acts, not a leader.⁴³ In February, 1998, bin Laden, along with four other individuals, issued a fatwa to the Islamic masses, stating that it was Allah's will for every Muslim to kill all Americans, because of their "occupation" of Muslim holy sites and their untoward aggression against Islam. Six months later, al-Qaeda carried out an operation of brilliance (and a precursor to 9/11). Two simultaneous (or almost so) truck bomb attacks on the U.S. embassies in Nairobi, Kenya, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Twelve Americans were killed, but thousands more were wounded.⁴⁴

In December 1999, Jordanian police thwarted a scheme to bomb popular locales frequented by American tourists.⁴⁵ Moreover, at the border separating the U.S. and Canada, a U.S. Customs agent arrested Ahmed Ressam, as he attempted to smuggle into the U.S. explosives earmarked for an assault on Los Angeles International Airport.⁴⁶ In October 2000, an al-Qaeda team in Aden, Yemen, rammed a small boat, fitted with an outboard motor and

^{38.} See Mark Bowden (1997–11–16). "Black Hawk Down," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*. Retrieved on 2008–01–11.

^{39.} See Peter Berger (2001). *Holy War, Inc. Inside the Secret World of Bin Laden*. New York: Free Press. 40. See Matthew Brezinski (2002–01–02). "Operation Bojinka's bombshell." *Toronto Star.* Retrieved on 2007–12–20.

^{41.} See Special Report of the Select Committee on Intelligence, United States Senate, January 4, 1995 to October 3, 1996. (1997–02–28). Retrieved on 2007–12–20.

^{42.} See Press Release: Federal Bureau of Investigation, 2001-06-21. Retrieved on 2007-12-26.

^{43.} See Martin Sieff, "Experts See Saudi as Broker, Not Author, of Terrorist Acts," *The Washington Times*, 14 August 1998, p. A7.

^{44.} See Associated Press (2007-05-19). "List of Attacks on U.S. Embassies" USA Today. Retrieved on 2008-01-06.

^{45.} See Jordan Attacks are likely to Backfire (2005–05–21). Intelligence Briefing. Retrieved on 2008–01–06.

^{46.} See Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS), Security Intelligence Report concerning Mohamed Harkat, 2008–2–22.

explosive, blew a hole in the *USS Cole*, almost causing the destroyer to sink, while killing 17 American sailors.⁴⁷

These acts were all precursors to the far more elaborate, and deadly, 9/11 attacks on the World Trade Center and the Pentagon. Even so, by September 11, 2001, President George W. Bush, along with the Legislative Branch, the various news organizations, and the American general public, knew that American was targeted by Islamist extremists that vowed to kill thousands of Americans.

COUNTERTERRORISM BEFORE 9/11

Before proceeding, a short history of counterterrorism before 9/11 is warranted, as one aspect of the imbroglio surrounding the Patriot Act are the titles dealing with this issue. Prior to the Patriot Act, a "legal wall" surrounded intelligence agents and criminal investigators working on a terrorist target, and both had to proceed without knowing what the other may have been doing about the same target.⁴⁸ Many federal agencies felt hampered because agents working on intelligence matters could not communicate with agents involved in criminal justice; thus, information that could have been crucial in stopping 9/11 was never properly distributed.⁴⁹

As mentioned earlier, the WTC attack in 1993 was a precursor for 9/11; however, it was also an example of how ineffective America was in dealing with terrorism. On February 26, 1993, a 1200-pound bomb detonated in the parking garage beneath the two towers of the World Trade Center. The resulting explosion was powerful enough to create a hole seven stories up, and in the aftermath, six people died and many more wounded.⁵⁰

President Bill Clinton commanded his National Security Council to organize the rejoinder. Governmental organizations quickly sprang into action to locate the wrongdoers. The Counterterrorist Center, established in 1986 and located in Langley, Virginia at the CIA, scoured its data and sources across the globe. The National Security Agency (NSA), the largest intelligence gathering organization in the United States, searched its communications files and databases for hints.⁵¹ The New York Field Office of the FBI seized power

^{47.} See Lawrence Wright, Looming Tower, Knopf, (2006), p. 322-331.

^{48.} See John. S. Pistole (2004–4–14). Federal Bureau of Investigation: *Congressional Testimony*. Retrieved on 2007–12–20.

^{49.} Ibid.

^{50.} See Charles E. Schumer (2002–05–23). Press Release: Schumer announces agreement to include families of 1993 of WTC bombing in Victim's Compensation Fund. Retrieved 2007–11–5. 51. See Chapter 3: Counterterrorism Evolves. *The 9/11 Commission Report*, Retrieved on 2007–12–20.

away from the local authorities, setting a blueprint for future administration of terrorist incidents.

Four facets regarding the '93 WTC attacks have great importance for the events that occurred on 9/11. First, the attack indicated that Islamic terrorists were bent on destroying Americans and symbols of American power. Ramzi Yousef, the Sunni fanatic who parked the truck in the WTC garage, stated that he had hoped to kill 250,000 people.⁵² Second, the Department of Justice performed magnificently during their investigation. Shortly thereafter, the FBI traced a piece of the exploded truck as part of a Ryder rental van that was stolen approximately 24 hours earlier in New Jersey. Mohammed Salameh, who had leased the vehicle and then stated it was stolen, called the rental office numerous times, trying vainly to retrieve his \$400.00 security deposit. Within days of the bombing, the FBI had arrested several of the terrorists.⁵³

According to the FBI, another terrorist, Ahmad Ajaj, was caught by immigration officials at John F. Kennedy International Airport in September 1992 and charged with document fraud. The person traveling with him was none other than Ramzi Yousef, who had gained entrance into the U.S. with forged papers but asked for political asylum and was admitted. It did not take the FBI long to realize that Yousef had been a primary component in the bombing. He ran to Pakistan straight away after the attack and remained free for almost 24 months.⁵⁴

After arresting Salameh, Abouhalima, and Ayyad, the FBI made its way to the Farouq mosque in Brooklyn, where Sheikh Omar Abdel Rahman stayed. The Sheikh was a fanatic Sunni Muslim cleric who arrived in the United States, from Egypt, in 1990.

Rahman asserted that a Muslim's basic duty to God was to fight God's enemies, especially the behemoth called the United States.

In public utterances, Rahman, nicknamed the "Blind Sheikh," due to his inability to see, preached a sermon taken from Sayyid Qutb's *Milestones*, which stated that the United States was a tyrant, mistreating Muslims around the world. In addition, Rahman asserted that a Muslim's basic duty to God was to fight God's enemies, especially the behemoth called the United

^{52.} See Simon Reeve (1999). The New Jackals: Ramzi Yousef, Osama bin Laden, and the future of terrorism. London: Andre Deutschland, LTD.

^{53.} See The Keystone Terrorists (2005-7-21). Flynn Files, Retrieved on 2007-12-08.

^{54.} See Laurie Mylroie (Winter, 1995-1996). The World Trade Center Bomb: Who is Ramzi Yousef and why it matters. *The National Interest.*

States.⁵⁵ The FBI had an informant in Rahman's organization, and he learned of a series of major attacks to take place at major New York locales, including the Holland and Lincoln tunnels. The FBI immediately arrested Rahman and several of his associates in June, 1993. These arrests led to the prosecution and conviction of multiple people, including Ajaj, Salameh, Ayyad, Abouhalima, the Blind Sheikh, and Ramzi Yousef–all for felonies related to the WTC attack, as well as other plots.⁵⁶

Unfortunately, this instilled a "can do" attitude in the highest levels of government that the outstanding detective and legal skills exhibited by everyone involved in the capture of Rahman was enough to deal with any future terrorist threat. No one in government questioned whether investigative zeal was enough to protect American citizens against Islamist fanatics whose primary goal was to kill Americans and destroy America's symbols of strength.⁵⁷

Third, due to the success of our legal system in the arrest and prosecution of individuals involved in the first WTC bombing, a much needed evaluation regarding the nature and level of the new, possibly lethal menace facing the U.S. was missed. The publicity of the prosecutions did not bring al-Qaeda to the forefront of the public and political leaders.⁵⁸

The U.S. Attorney's office stated during the trial that the men arrested for the bombing were not the only individuals involved; rather, they were the ones unfortunate enough to get caught. The FBI had retrieved various materials from Ajaj indicating that the conspiracy was envisioned at or near the Khaldan camp, a fairly well-known terrorist training camp on the Afghanistan-Pakistan border. In April, 1992, Ajaj flew from Texas to the camp in order to receive education concerning the construction of bombs. While visiting Pakistan, he met Ramzi Yousef, where they chatted about bombing high visibility sites (like the World Trade Center) in the U.S., and designed a "terrorist kit" that included materials such as how-to manuals covering topics like constructing explosives, operations guidance, videotapes espousing the death and destruction of Americans, and false identification documents.⁵⁹

As mentioned earlier in the chapter, Yousef was arrested in Pakistan in January 1995 after the legal authorities in the Philippines uncovered the Manila air plot, an intricate plan for planting explosives on a dozen trans-Pacific airliners and detonating them simultaneously.⁶⁰ Khalid Sheikh

^{55.} See Evan F. Kohlmann (2004-11-25). Al-Qaida's Jihad in Europe. Berg Publishers.

^{56.} See USA v. Omar Ahmad Ali Rahman et al. 1995. U.S. Southern District of New York, 1995-07-13.

^{57.} See The 9/11 Commission Report. p. 72. Retrieved on 2008-04-08.

^{58.} Ibid.

^{59.} Ibid.

^{60.} Op. cit. 6.

Mohammed (KSM), Yousef's uncle, who resided in Qatar at that time, helped Yousef plan the Manila operation and had sent needed funds before the WTC bombing. The U.S. Attorney acquired an indictment against KSM in January, 1996, but someone (like a government official in the Qatari government) tipped him off; thus, Khalid Sheikh Mohammed escaped, and played a primary role in 9/11.⁶¹ Now we will turn toward the role of law enforcement in fighting terrorism.

The American system of jurisprudence centers on cases that are completed, not in progress; hence, it was not designed to question if the past might foreshadow events of the future.

One major emphasis of law enforcement is finding guilty the individuals arrested and charged with crimes, which entails making sensitive information open for public consumption. It was impossible for investigators and prosecutors to present everything they had, as it would have alerted others involved in the crime; likewise, if government authorities had released all of their information, ongoing operations against terrorists would have been curtailed. The American system of jurisprudence centers on cases that are completed, not in progress; hence, it was not designed to question if the past might foreshadow events of the future. Moreover, America's system of justice did not permit in-depth analysis to supply clues to terrorist methods in general, i.e., how their operations are funded and how they operate in the United States. The United States is an open society, whereas terrorism inhabits the darkness. Trying to find a way to join the two in an effort to eradicate the latter has proved difficult.⁶²

While the bombing increased awareness of the terrorist threat, victorious criminal prosecutions helped spread the belief that the threat could be successfully handled without any major changes. U.S. attorneys emphasized the significance of the acts, and introduced tangible proof of Yousef's technological resourcefulness; however, John Q. Public felt that the terrorists were imbeciles, remembering Salameh's stupidity trying to regain his \$400.00 truck deposit. Going to court and prosecuting was the method of dealing with terrorists whose goal was to slap America in the face.⁶³

^{61.} See Lawrence Wright (2006). The Looming Tower: Al-Qaeda and the Road to 9/11. New York: Knopf.

^{62.} See 9/11 Commission Report, Chapter 3. Retrieved 2007-12-09. 63. Ibid.